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From the Deans of the

Dear Friends,

In this special commencement issue, we celebrate the College of Letters and Science and the accomplishments of our
faculty, new graduates and alumni.

For our faculty, commencement is a gratifying experience that represents the end of another chapter in a long and rich
book of memories. Our talented educators have all worked hard to shape young minds and true leaders, and are eager to
see their students begin to forge the future.

For our students, commencement is not the end but merely the beginning. They have earned this day, and whether their
future leads them back to school or into the marketplace, we are confident they will succeed. After all, they are Bruins.

And for our alumni, it is fitting that we ask them to return to campus and address our graduates at commencement
ceremonies all across campus. These accomplished individuals offer a glimpse into what awaits the next generation, and
they are a testament to how UCLA can impact lives.

The commencement speakers profiled in this edition of the College Report are proof of what can be accomplished with
hard work, determination and Bruin pride. They include an Olympic athlete, a skilled diplomat, a winning gymnastics
coach, brilliant scholars, captains of industry and distinguished scientists — all of them inspirational thought leaders.

As deans, we are also excited that this rite of passage has returned to UCLA’s iconic landmark, Pauley Pavilion. Newly
renovated, Pauley stands as a reminder of the legacy that precedes us and the triumphs that still lie ahead. This storied
arena has been witness to our greatest moments and greatest legends, from NCAA championships to the Olympic
Games, from presidential visits to historic concerts.

We hope that by returning to Pauley and being inspired by our alumni, our graduates depart UCLA with the great sense of
responsibility and pride that comes with being part of the Bruin legacy.

Sincerely,

Joseph Rudnick
Senior Dean
Dean of Physical Sciences

Alessandro Duranti
Dean of Social Sciences

David Schaberg
Dean of Humanities

Victoria Sork
Dean of Life Sciences

Patricia Turner
Dean and Vice Provost for
Undergraduate Education
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Honors Update: Shapley Awarded Nobel; Sloan Adds UCLA Faculty;

Bertozzi Takes Knapp Chair

Lloyd S. Shapley, professor emeritus of
economics and mathematics at UCLA, has
been awarded the Nobel Memorial Prize in
Economic Sciences. He shared the award
with Harvard University economist Alvin

E. Roth. Shapley is the sixth UCLA faculty
member to be named a Nobel laureate.

Shapley, 90, who joined the UCLA
faculty in 1987, is widely considered one of
the fathers of game theory. His research
has focused on noncooperative market
models, political games, cost allocation and
organization theory.

Shapley and Roth were honored “for
the theory of
stable allocations
and the practice
of market
design,” the
Nobel committee
announced.
Working
independently,
the two scholars
addressed
the economic
problem of
how to match
different agents as efficiently as possible
to improve the performance of markets —
for example, how to match new doctors
with hospitals or patients needing organ
transplants with donors.

Working with mathematician and
economist David Gale in the early 1960s,
Shapley developed the fundamental
theory that Roth ultimately confirmed and
applied to a variety of situations, said Roger
Farmer, chair of the UCLA Department
of Economics. “Professor Roth took the
theoretical contribution of Gale and
Shapley and recognized its relevance to
alarge number of real-world situations,”
Farmer said. “For example, the allocation
of new doctors to medical schools was
dramatically improved through the use of
a clearinghouse system equivalent to the
mechanism described by Gale and Shapley.”
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“Professor Shapley’s Nobel-winning
work relates to the discovery of an algorithm
to solve the ‘stable marriage problem,” a
mathematical problem about finding an
optimal pairing between two groups of
equal size,” added Dimitri Shlyakhtenko,
chair of the UCLA Department of
Mathematics. “There should be no man and
woman who would rather be married to
each other than to their current spouses.”

Five outstanding young professors from
UCLA, including three from the College, are
among 126 scientists and scholars in the U.S.
and Canada to receive 2013 Sloan Research
Fellowships from the Alfred P. Sloan
Foundation. The fellowships are awarded to
exceptional young researchers who are “the
next generation of leaders in the natural
sciences, economics, and mathematics,”
according to the New York—based
foundation. The 2013 College recipients are:
Anastassia N. Alexandrova, an assistant
professor in the Department of Chemistry
and Biochemistry and a member of UCLA’s
California NanoSystems Institute. Her
laboratory research program focuses on the
design and description of new materials —
particularly artificial enzymes — starting
with the electronic structure and building up
to the molecular and nano-levels.

Rahul Roy, an assistant professor in the
Department of Physics and Astronomy

who studies phases of matter, collectively
known as topological phases. Roy is
pursuing research aimed at understanding
the properties and necessary conditions

for topological phases and exploring

the physics of materials like strontium
ruthenate, a promising candidate for
topological superconductors.

Yi Xing, an associate professor in the
Department of Microbiology, Immunology
and Molecular Genetics and a member of
UCLA’s Institute for Molecular Medicine.

His laboratory studies gene regulation at
the RNA level using computational and
experimental approaches, and Xing and his

colleagues develop novel methods for the
analysis of massive genomic data.

Andrea Bertozzi, professor of mathematics
and director of applied mathematics at
UCLA, has been named the inaugural
holder of UCLA’s Betsy Wood Knapp Chair
for Innovation and Creativity. Under her
leadership, UCLA’s program in applied
mathematics has become one of the
premier programs in the world, said Joseph
Rudnick, dean of the UCLA Division of
Physical Sciences.

The endowed chair was established
through a gift to UCLA from Betsy Wood
Knapp, entrepreneur, philanthropist and
founder and CEO of BigPicture Investors
LLC. Knapp has held numerous leadership
positions at the university, including chair
of the board of The UCLA Foundation
from 2008 to 2010. Knapp said Bertozzi’s
“exceptional scholarship and demonstrated
commitment to innovation in teaching and
research make her the ideal first individual
to hold this position.”

Bertozzi and her colleagues work
with the Los Angeles Police Department
to analyze crime patterns and predict
crime hot spots, and they have designed a
mathematical algorithm to identify street
gangs involved in unsolved violent crimes.
Along with other UCLA researchers, she has
also been awarded a $1-million grant from
the W.M. Keck Foundation for research
aimed at reshaping and improving how
images and large data sets are collected and
analyzed in science, engineering, medicine
and other fields through the use of a
method called compressive sensing.

A member of UCLA’s faculty since 2003,
Bertozzi has received many awards and
honors for her research. She was elected a
fellow of the American Mathematical Society
this year and became a fellow of both the
American Academy of Arts and Sciences
and the Society for Industrial and Applied
Mathematics in 2010.
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At Home and Abroad, UCLA Remains a

Top Destination for Students
By Rebecca Kendall

In the most recent Open Doors report, an annual round-up
published by the Institute of International Education, the leading
not-for-profit educational and cultural exchange organization in
the United States, UCLA placed third among the nation’s public
universities and sixth overall in enrolling international students.
During the 2011-12 academic year, 6,703 foreign students selected
UCLA as their academic destination, a 7-percent increase over
2010-11.

The report also found that the number of UCLA students
participating in study-abroad programs has remained steady. The
university placed third among public universities and fourth overall
in the nation in the number of students who study abroad, with 2,451
students earning academic credit for studying in other countries in
2010-11.

“As the job market increasingly demands a globally minded
résumé, study abroad plays an important role in opening doors to
students after graduation,” said Hadyn Dick, director of the UCLA
International Education Office. “Students face more challenges
today in obtaining scholarship support and other financial aid to
study abroad, yet participation remains strong. We’re mindful that in
the years ahead, accessibility to programs will get tougher, but we
are committed to helping students in any way we can.”

UCLA also recently captured the No. 6 spot among the nation’s

100 best-value colleges and universities in Kiplinger’s Personal
Finance magazine’s annual survey. The campus rose three spots after
being ranked No. 9 in 2012.

The magazine said UCLA’s exceptional 2013 ranking was the
result of its “high four-year graduation rate, low average student
debt at graduation, abundant financial aid, a low sticker price, and
overall great value.” The survey looks at costs for both in-state and
out-of-state students.

Speaking of UCLA’s admission rate of approximately
25 percent, Kiplinger noted that “the posh neighborhood of
Westwood in Los Angeles isn’t a bad place to spend four years, but
you’ll need to be a top student to get into UCLA.” It added that while
UCLA's annual in-state cost is $26,888, more than 80 percent of
students qualify for financial aid, and most paid about $10,229 out-
of-pocket this year.

The magazine said that despite increases in tuition at
California state schools in general, the state’s universities remained
competitive in the national rankings because of generous financial
aid and rigorous academics.

The Princeton Review ranked the university the nation’s No. 5
“best-value” public university for 2013. “In a word, the University of
California—Los Angeles is about diversity — in what you can study,
in what you can do with your free time, in ethnicity, in gender and
sexuality, in everything,” the company wrote in its profile of UCLA.
UCLA’s lofty status in the United States is mirrored in its
increasing reputation as one of the best universities in the world.
In the much-watched London Times Higher Education World
Reputation Rankings, which orders schools according to
international prestige, UCLA placed eighth. The university was
ranked among the likes of Harvard University, the Massachusetts
Institute of Technology, the University of Cambridge, the University
of Oxford, UC Berkeley, Stanford University, Princeton University, the
University of Tokyo and Yale University, which also made the top 10
for2013.
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In UCLA Address, Kofi Annan Encourages Bruins to
Prepare for Global Citizenship

By Rebecca Kendall

“Make time to reach out, travel, have
exposure to foreign cultures and foreign
languages,” he told an audience of about
1,400 people, more than half of which were
students. “You’re lucky — you have such a
diverse campus. You have the world here,
and you should reach out to ... people from
different cultures, different religions, and
share. That, in a way, prepares you for the
world you are going to see and to live in.”

Annan, the 2001 Nobel Peace Prize
laureate, delivered his comments as part
of the keynote speech for UCLA’s second
annual Luskin Lecture for Thought
Leadership.

UCLA Chancellor Gene Block opened
the program, and Joseph Rudnick, senior
dean of the UCLA College of Letters and
Science and dean of the College’s Division
of Physical Sciences, introduced Annan.
“Few have been as immersed in world affairs
and global challenges of this century as
Secretary-General Kofi Annan,” Rudnick
said, “and we are honored that he is here
today to inform and inspire all of us.”

Annan’s talk touched on his formative
years in Ghana and detailed some of the

Kofi Annan and Laura Ling.
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lessons he learned during his tenure as the
U.N.’s leader from 1997 to 2006. He also
appealed to students to pursue public and
community service.

“I know there was a period when young
people felt the best [place] to be was on Wall
Street,” he said. “They were not interested
in politics or public
service. But the
question | used to
pose to those who
[said], ‘Politics is
not for me, public
service is not for
me,” was: If all the
smart ones stay out
of public service
and politics, who is
going to lead the
legislation for us?”

Annan, whoin
1998 received the
UCLA Medal, the
university’s highest
honor, also shared
his memories of
Ghana gaining its
independence from
British rule in 1957
— an achievement,
he said, that showed him the importance of
engaging in political action.

“I grew up with a sense that change —
even revolutionary change of that kind —
was possible, and that has served me a lot in
my own career and in my own life,” he said.
“When | was at the U.N. and my staff would

tell me, ‘It can’t be done, it’s never been
done, the member states will not accept it,’
I would say, ‘Let’s test it. Let’s see what can
be done.

Annan’s presentation was followed by
a question-and-answer session moderated
by Laura Ling ‘98, a UCLA alumna and

w

Left to right: Renee Luskin, Kofi Annan and Meyer Luskin.

host of the television documentary

series E! Investigates. Questions, which
were solicited in advance from the UCLA
community, focused on war and peace, the
future role and composition of the U.N., and
Annan’s advice to students.

Ling, echoing Annan’s advice about
pursuing new experiences and perspectives,
said, “My education and my exposure to
UCLA’s diversity really propelled me to want
to get out and become a journalist and
report in the world.”

The Luskin Lecture for Thought
Leadership is a public event that promotes
dialogue among scholars, leaders and
the greater Los Angeles community on
pressing national and global issues. The
series was established in 2011 by longtime
UCLA supporters Meyer and Renee Luskin as
part of a $100-million gift to UCLA. Former
President Bill Clinton delivered the inaugural
lecture last year.
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Al Gore, UCLA Champion Climate Fixes Together
at Star-studded IoES Fundraiser

By Alison Hewitt

“Last year was the warmest year in the
history of North America. We had $110 billion
in climate-related disasters in the U.S. last
year, smashing all the previous records,”
Gore said. “There are some people who

go straight from denial to despair without
pausing on the intermediate step of actually
solving the problem.”

The work being done by UCLA’s
Institute of the Environment and
Sustainability (IoES) and by others in the
room is critical, Gore said, noting that “We
have a lot more work to do ... There are
some who say it’s impossible. | refuse to
believe it. | refuse to accept it.”

Core’s audience was a star-studded
group of more than 350 guests celebrating

“An Evening of Environmental

Excellence” at the home of Jeanne
and Anthony Pritzker in the Bel Air hills.
Celebrities attending included Barbra
Streisand, Warren Beatty, Annette Bening,
Courteney Cox, Jeff Goldblum, Zach Braff,
Sarah Silverman and Lawrence Bender, an
|oES board member and producer of An
Inconvenient Truth and Pulp Fiction.

The dinner recognized the
environmental accomplishments of
Gore and Lyn Lear, co-founder of the
Environmental Media Association.

Pritzker, chairman of the I0ES board, and
board members Bender, Sydney Holland,
Alexandria Jackson and Tina Quinn chaired
the event hosted by actors Amy Smart and
Carter Oosterhouse. Bender’s extensive
leadership on the gala ranged from
approaching the distinguished honorees to
procuring the musical talent and filling half
the room. He worked with Holland to secure
a $250,000 gift from media magnate Sumner

Redstone which underwrote the dinner.

At the gala, UCLA Chancellor Gene
Block praised the institute’s growing
influence.

“Think about the critically
important work being done at
IoES,” Block said. “We’re sending
the urgent — some might even
say ‘inconvenient’ — message
that humankind is headed for
disaster if we don’t change our
course ... I'm very proud that
IOES, here at UCLA, has emerged
as a real leader in sustainability.”

“We support research in
conservation biology, climate
change, urban and corporate
sustainability, energy efficiency,
renewables, water treatment
and management, and environmental
health,” added IoES Director Glen
MacDonald . “We really have a full portfolio
of the challenges that we all face.”

The IoES includes more than 95 faculty
from across campus who collaborate to
solve regional and global environmental
problems while educating the next
generation of professional and scientific
leadership. The institute also drives
sustainability initiatives on campus and
advises business and policymakers.

The evening’s fundraising will support
the institute’s students, research, teaching

Anthony Pritzker.

and field work. IoES’ environmental-science
major is one of the fastest-growing majors
at UCLA, and funds from the gala will
help pay for the major’s senior practicum
program, where every
senior works on a year-long
team research project for
business, government and
environmental group clients.

The crowd raised an extra
$56,500 for UCLA’s with a
live auction featuring prizes
such as a week in a private
villa at a Thailand resort,
donated by the Pritzkers, and
a custom full-home solar-
power package, donated by
Verengo Solar.

When Lear accepted
her award recognizing her environmental
contribution, presented by longtime UCLA
Fielding School of Public Health supporter
Cindy Horn, Lear acknowledged the
difficulty that the world faces in confronting
climate change.

“When President Kennedy decided we
would put a man on the moon, there was
very little science on how we would actually
achieve that, but JFK had a vision, and he
understood the most powerful statements
in the English language: ‘I will,” “We will” and
‘It shall be done,” Lear said. “Solving climate
change is our moon landing.”

Left to right: Al Gore, Lawrence Bender, Annette Bening, Glen MacDonald (IoES director) and Warren Beatty.
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Mellon Foundation Supports
UCLA-LACMA Partnership

By Jean-Paul Renaud

Miwon Kwon
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A $600,000 GRANT FROM THE
ANDREW W. MELLON FOUNDATION
WILL ENABLE THE UNIVERSITY AND
THE MUSEUM TO CREATE THE UCLA-
LACMA ART HISTORY PRACTICUM
INITIATIVE, A FIRST-OF-ITS-KIND
PARTNERSHIP ON THE WEST COAST
THAT WILL PROVIDE GRADUATE
STUDENTS WITH AN EDUCATIONAL
OPPORTUNITY THAT INTEGRATES
THE ACADEMIC CLASSROOM AND
THE ART MUSEUM.

“Thanks to this generous gift, we are
enhancing our world-class art history
program in response to the changing

needs of a competitive job market,” said
David Schaberg, Dean of Humanities. “By
connecting research with careers, UCLA and
LACMA will educate the modern leaders of
the art world.”

This dynamic institutional partnership
will match LACMA’s broad scope and
encyclopedic collection with UCLA’s robust
art history program, which trains scholars in
fields ranging from Renaissance art to the
art of Asia, Africa and the Americas. While
both institutions are integral members of
the cultural landscape of Los Angeles, their
reputations as international leaders in art
history and education position this initiative
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Michael Govan

to have a significant impact far beyond the
Los Angeles region.

“LACMA is proud to partner with
UCLA in this initiative, thanks to the
incredible support of the Andrew W. Mellon
Foundation,” said Michael Govan, LACMA
CEO and Wallis Annenberg Director.
“Education is a primary component of
LACMA’s mission. In many ways, our galleries
are classrooms. The art on view is a window
into history and into cultures from around
the world, as described by the artists who
were there. We welcome UCLA's students
into our museum as part of their education.”

Currently, the basic requirements for a
Ph.D. in art history at most major universities
include proof of proficiency in two or more
foreign languages, a minimum number of
graduate-level courses, written and oral
exams, and the completion of a dissertation.

“It is not uncommon for students to
complete this training without exposure
to actual works of art beyond the most
superficial encounter,” said Professor Miwon
Kwon, who is the chair of the Department of
Art History at UCLA. “Despite the fact that
the starting point of art history is the work
of art, the discipline fails to require students
to actively interact with the very pieces they
are studying. The teaching of art history

itself must be recalibrated to integrate
opportunities for students to encounter,
examine and learn from direct interaction
with art.”

Starting in fall 2013, incoming graduate
students in the Art History program will
pursue a curriculum that splits their time
between UCLA and LACMA. In addition to
working alongside museum professionals
with works of art that range from ancient
American to contemporary, students will
participate in seminars collaboratively
designed by faculty and museum staff
that address issues around the museum’s
collection, exhibition and display, materials
and techniques of art-making, and curatorial
practice.

With LACMA serving as an extension of
the classroom, students will gain intellectual
and practical knowledge of the multiple
ways in which art history can be produced.

Kwon says that the new curriculum
not only helps students explore new areas
of study within art history, but also better
prepares them for professional careers in
the field. Of the doctoral graduates who
pursue careers in museums today, many
have emerged from East Coast programs
at institutions such as New York University,
which partners with museums such as the
Metropolitan Museum of Art.

This grant is one of a series made by
the Andrew W. Mellon Foundation over
the past two-and-a-half years in support
of graduate students in art history that
aims to integrate exposure to object-based
study and curatorial practice more fully
into their curricula. Most of these grants
have been made to paired museums and
universities and involve faculty, curators
and conservators in joint teaching and
mentoring opportunities.

A17th-century terra-cotta sculpture, representative
of the type of art with which students in the program
might interact. Photo: lacma.org
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Parasitic Twists and

Sensory
Hallem Lab

Elissa Hallem

Cues at the

i AN __

THERE’S A SILENT INVASION OF MINIATURE MONSTERS — PARASITIC
NEMATODES — TAKING PLACE ON A MASSIVE, DAILY AND SEEMINGLY
PERPETUAL SCALE. THESE CREATURES INFECT MORE THAN 1BILLION PEOPLE
WORLDWIDE. THREADWORMS, HOOKWORMS AND A MYRIAD OF OTHER,
SIMILAR, TINY INVADERS WORK THEIR WAY INTO HUMANS AND ANIMALS,
INSECTS AND PLANTS, ACROSS THE GLOBE.

By Robin Keats

These often microscopic but immensely
powerful (and potentially deadly) beasts have
the attention of Life Sciences researcher Dr.
Elissa Hallem. Dr. Hallem, who was awarded
a MacArthur Genius Grant last year, leads an
investigation at her UCLA lab that seeks to
put a stop to the destruction these creatures
leave in their wake.

Consider, for example, the human
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threadworm, whose life and mysterious
patterns she’s concentrated on. This parasite
is commonly found in tropical regions

and frequently finds its way into hosts

who walk barefooted over soil that’s been
contaminated by fecal matter.

Once threadworms have made their
way into the foot, they enter blood vessels
that carry them to the lungs. From there,
they crawl up the bronchial tubes to the

throat where they get swallowed back
down to the gut, where they find the small
intestine particularly to their liking. This
parasite then molts twice, threading itself
in and out of the intestinal walls and thus
causing inflammation. The inflammation
can cause major tissue damage, acute
respiratory failure and death.

An Olfactory Odyssey

“Parasitic worms that attack humans are a
devastating threat to populations, especially
in the developing world,” said Hallem. “We
hope that if we understand more about

how these worms locate and infect hosts,
how they use sensory cues to do that ... it
will be helpful in developing strategies for
preventing nematode infections.”
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These sensory cues are what Hallem
and her team are intensely investigating. “I
became interested in parasitic nematodes
because it was thought that some of
them use olfactory cues to find hosts, but
remarkably little was known about the
process,” she said. “We are interested in the
behavioral responses of parasitic nematodes
to carbon dioxide and other host-emitted
olfactory cues and in understanding the
neural circuits and signaling pathways that
underlie these responses.”

To do that, Hallem studies the
responses of C. elegans and other nematode
species to these same olfactory cues to
better comprehend how the nervous
system of a parasitic animal differs from

that of a free-living animal. “By comparing
the responses of C. elegans to those of
other nematode species, which have similar
neuroanatomy but very different behavioral
repertoires, we hope to gain insight into
the specific features of a neural circuit

that determine its behavioral output,” she
said. Hallem is also looking at the immune
response to nematode infection, using
insect-parasitic nematodes as model
parasites and the fruit fly Drosophila
melanogaster as a model host.

While pointing out that “nematodes
are a big problem for humans in terms of
agricultural and economic loss, worldwide,”
Hallem is modest about her research
achievements thus far concerning a problem
so immense in scope one might think
she’s leading an army of scientists at the
eponymous Hallem Lab. “We're really at the
start of this,” she said. “The idea is that we
may be able to one day develop nematode
traps or repellants that are analogous to
what we can do with mosquitoes.”

“Elissa’s research takes a novel
approach to study the neural circuitry of
odor-driven behaviors that allow parasitic
nematodes to find their hosts,” said Victoria
Sork, dean of the UCLA Life Sciences
Division. “Her findings provide critical details
for understanding human parasitic diseases.”

This young scientist wasn’t the kind of girl,
she said, who grew up climbing trees and
digging in the backyard of her childhood
home in Santa Monica. Her dad, a computer
programmer with a Ph.D. in chemistry
from UCLA, would show her articles in
Scientific American, and that stoked her
interest in biology. Her specific interest in
neuroscience began during a summer high
school course in psychology that featured
a segment dealing with that specialized
branch of study. “l also worked in Larry
Zipursky’s UCLA lab while in high school,
looking at genes required for development
of the fly eye; we screened for mutations
that affected eye development,” said Hallem.
Hallem went on to receive her B.A. in
1999 from Williams College and her Ph.D.

LIFE SCIENCES

from Yale University in 2005. She then spent
five years as a postdoctoral fellow at the
California Institute of Technology before
being appointed as an assistant professor

in UCLA’s Department of Microbiology,
Immunology and Molecular Genetics. She’s
also a member of UCLA’s Molecular Biology
Institute and has had her scientific articles
published in Nature, PNAS, Cell and Current
Biology.

“We’ve done a lot of characterization
of behavioral responses to different host
animals, and the next direction we’re going
in is to understand the neural circuits that
mediate responses to these host odors,” she
said. “For example, why is it that an insect
parasite is attracted to insects and a human
parasite is attracted to humans? How is that
encoded on a neural circuit level? That’s
what we’ll be pursuing over the course of
the next five years.”

While Hallem obviously recognizes the
gloomy aspects of her work and the doom
(oft-realized) potential of the monsters
she studies, she also said: “We have a lot of
fun working with all these parasites — we
have some species that parasitize crickets,
some that parasitize wax worms, some that
parasitize rats and mice. We kind of have a
zoo here and do a lot of looking at attraction
to feces, and so you'll hear comments like,
‘Hey, | just got the poop assay to work!”” she
said with a laugh that belies the incredible
seriousness of her research.

“Elissa’s work is wonderfully
interdisciplinary,” concluded Jeffery F. Miller,
professor and chair of the UCLA Department
of Microbiology, Immunology and Molecular
Genetics, who holds UCLA’s M. Philip Davis
Chair in Microbiology and Immunology.
“She is addressing a fundamental problem
in host—parasite interactions using a
combination of genetics, neurobiology and
behavioral studies that is unique in the field
of pathogenesis. We are fortunate to have
been able to recruit her to UCLA.”
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Juli Feigon

“EVERYONE IN THE FIELD WANTS TO
KNOW WHAT TELOMERASE LOOKS LIKE,
AND THERE IT WAS. | was so excited, | could
hardly breathe,” said Juli Feigon, a UCLA
professor of chemistry and biochemistry
and a senior author of the study.

The scientists report the positions of
each component of the enzyme relative to
one another and the complete organization
of the enzyme’s active site. In addition, they
demonstrate how the different components
contribute to the enzyme’s activity, uniquely
correlating structure with biochemical
function.

The Right Fit
“We combined every single possible
method we could get our hands on to
solve this structure and used cutting-edge
technological advances,” said co-first author
Jiansen Jiang, a researcher who works with
Feigon and the study’s co-senior author, Z.
Hong Zhou, director of the Electron Imaging
Center for Nanomachines at the California
NanoSystems Institute at UCLA and a
professor of microbiology, immunology
and molecular genetics. “This breakthrough
would not have been possible five years
ago.”

“When we started fitting in the
high-resolution structures to the blob
that emerged from electron microscopy,
we realized that everything was fitting
in and made sense with decades of past
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Scientists Map 3-D Structure
of Telomerase Enzyme, Key
Actor in Cancer and Aging,
for the First Time

RESEARCHERS FROM UCLA AND UC BERKELEY HAVE SOLVED THE PUZZLE
OF HOW THE VARIOUS COMPONENTS OF AN ENTIRE TELOMERASE ENZYME
COMPLEX FIT TOGETHER AND FUNCTION IN A THREE-DIMENSIONAL
STRUCTURE. T